MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday-Wednesday
December 12-13, 2006
Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday and Wednesday, December 12-13, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building. The following members were in attendance: Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice-President; Dr. Lelia Allen; Mr. Henry Butta; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Mr. Calvin Disney; Mr. Brian Frazee; Mr. Richard Goodall; Ms. Tonya Miles; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. David Tufaro and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.
Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General, and the following staff members were also present: Dr. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Dr. JoAnne Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board. 

CONSENT AGENDA
Upon motion by Mr. Dunbar Brooks, seconded by Ms. Tonya Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 12)

Approval of Minutes of October 24-25, 2006 

Approval of Minutes of November 8, 2006 Retreat

Personnel
Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.03.04.01--.03 (AMEND)

Test Administration and Data-Reporting Policies and Procedures

COMAR 13A.02.06.02, 13A.08.01.01 & 13A.08.02.01 (AMEND)

Amendments to 2007 Student Records Manual

GOOD NEWS ITEM

Dr. Grasmick acknowledged Mr. Steve Brooks who has been named Director of Fiscal Operations for the Department. She explained that the Departmental Budget exceeds $6 billion and described Mr. Brooks as an “outstanding person.”  Mr. Brooks stated that this is an incredible honor and thanked Ms. Mary Clapsaddle for her unswerving dedication to the Department. He thanked Dr. Grasmick and the staff in his Department noting that he has “found a sense of family here.”

Dr. Grasmick also acknowledged the excellent work of Mr. Carroll Kozlowski, Acting Budget Branch Chief. She noted that Mr. Kozlowski provides projected enrollment for the entire State of Maryland t and as of September 30, 2006, his rate of accuracy has been 99.9 percent. She said, “We are very proud of these two people.”

Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction introduced Ms. Susan Spinnato, the newly appointed Program Specialist in Foreign Language Learning. Ms. Ann Chafin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Services, introduced Marie Lamb whose promotion to Director of the Program Improvement and Family Services Branch was just approved by the State Board.
MILKEN TEACHING AWARD WINNERS
The Superintendent explained that Maryland has participated in a partnership with the Milken Family Foundation for fourteen years and, over the years, has successfully identified 49 Maryland educators who have won the Milken prize, a non-restricted cash award of $25,000. She said that this year two teachers were awarded the Milken Teaching Award and that the announcements were done in strict secrecy. Dr. Grasmick reported that the winners will be presented with their awards in California in April, 2007.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Evelyn Sweeney, a third grade teacher at Leonardtown Elementary School in St. Mary’s County. She reported that Ms. Sweeney is a bilingual teacher who helped create and implement the school’s Extended Day Program, which provides after-school tutoring to students needing additional academic support. She noted that, as a result of Ms. Sweeney’s skills, her third graders posted some of the highest levels of achievement in the county and across the State.

The Superintendent then introduced Dana Perdue, a third grade teacher at Central Elementary School in Anne Arundel County. She said that Ms. Perdue mentors new teachers and has motivated her students to participate in numerous community service programs and extracurricular activities. She said that as a result of Ms. Perdue’s weekly assessments, her students have an outstanding record of achievement on the State’s assessment tests. 

Dr. Grasmick introduced Darla Strouse, Executive Director, Corporate and Foundation Partnership Development, who thanked several of the judges who were present and shared a film clip of the announcements of the winners at both schools. Ms. Strouse also introduced the Superintendents of Schools, school principals and others present to support the Award winners. 

Ms. Sweeney and Ms. Perdue both thanked the Board and all of those persons who have provided them the support to enable them to be successful in their teaching endeavors. 

Dr. Root said that it is a distinct honor to have two teachers from Maryland selected for this prestigious award. He said that there are many good teachers in Maryland and that these two teachers represent the best of the teaching force in Maryland. 

Dr. Grasmick also congratulated both teachers for representing so many outstanding teachers. She said that she was impressed by the enthusiasm shown for both teachers by their students and colleagues.

MARYLAND TECHNOLOGY INVENTORY AND STATE TECHNOLOGY PLAN
Dr. Grasmick reported that since 1993, the Department has been working in cooperation with the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education to promote the use of technology in Maryland schools. She reported that the first Maryland Plan for Technology in Education was developed in 1995 and updated and revised in 1998 and 2002. She introduced Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Instruction; Ms. Jayne Moore, Director, Instructional Technology & School Library Media, Division of Instruction; Ms. June Streckfus, Executive Director of the Maryland Business Roundtable for Education; and Mr. Robert Marshall, Chair, Committee on Technology in Education and President and CEO of AWS Convergence Technologies, Inc.

Dr. Seremet explained that there are two components to the document presented – a report on technology inventory and a Draft Technology Plan for 2007-2012. Ms. Streckfus reported on the progress made in technology in the schools thus far and the significance of the data collection component in meeting the requirements of the No Child Left Behind Act. (NCLB) 

Mr. Marshall discussed the progress made toward meeting the goals of the Committee on Technology in Education. 

In response to a question by Mr. Butta, Ms. Streckfus reported that funding was included to provide professional development for education personnel and that there has been ongoing training in all school districts. 

Mr. Marshall stated that all Maryland classrooms have Internet access. He discussed the percentages of students who regularly use technology for various school activities noting the need to assist students to manipulate, analyze and interpret information or data and perform measurements and collect data from investigations or lab experiments. He also noted a significant gain in the use of technology by teachers.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Seremet said that the toolkits provided to teachers with the voluntary state curricula assist teachers in their use of technology in the classroom. Dr. Grasmick said that the Institutions of Higher Education are responding to the need to keep teachers up-to-date on current technology. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Streckfus reported that data shows that approximately 75 percent of homes have Internet connectivity. Dr. Allen noted the importance of providing computer access to all students through schools and libraries after school hours.

Dr. Seremet outlined the following Objectives of the Maryland Plan for Technology in Education for 2007-2012

1. Improve student learning through technology

2. Improve all staff’s knowledge and skills to integrate technology into instruction

3. Improve decision-making, productivity, and efficiency at all levels of the organization through the use of technology

4. Improve equitable access to appropriate technologies among all stakeholders

5. Improve the instructional uses of technology through research and evaluation.

Jayne Moore thanked Bob Marshall and June Streckfus for their ongoing support. She said the vision for this new Report is “student focused.” In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Moore said that the staff will investigate gender differences in computer usage and ability. He also asked about the four to one ratio of computers to students and how that figure is derived. Ms. Moore said that there are data to support this ratio and that computers are provided on an “as needed” basis. She said that this is one area in which the staff is grappling. 

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Moore said that there are filters and guards on all computers in Maryland classrooms. Ms. Moore acknowledged the excellent work provided by Marlene Johnson, Instructional Technology Specialist, and asked Board Members to forward any comments or questions to Ms. Johnson.

Dr. Grasmick thanked the presenters for their presentation and for their ongoing contributions to technology in the schools. Dr. Root thanked the group on behalf of the Board.

ALTERNATIVE TEACHER PREPARATION & STAFFING SUPPORT

Dr. Grasmick explained that as a result of questions by Board Members at its last meeting, she has arranged for a presentation on innovative initiatives being done by the Department to help career changers become teachers. She introduced Dr. Virginia Pilato, Director of Certification & Accreditation, Division of Certification and Accreditation, to provide information on these initiatives. 

Dr. Pilato said that she and Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification & Accreditation, have found that the recommendations by the Board and the funding to provide alternative teacher preparation and staffing have gone a long way in negating the teacher shortage crisis. She introduced Sister Sharon Slear, SSND, Dean of Education and Outreach, College of Notre Dame of Maryland, who discussed programs conducted in Baltimore County and St. Mary’s County for alternative preparation programs to help meet school staffing needs in these two regions. 

Michelle Rhee, CEO and President of The New Teacher Project, described the Project’s recruitment, selection and training efforts in Baltimore City. She reported on the success of this Project in placing more than 200 teachers in Baltimore City schools. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Rhee said that candidates come from all walks of life including but not limited to the fields of law, marketing, engineering, financial advisors, stockbrokers and criminal justice. 

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Rhee said that a candidate can make a decision to go into the teaching field and be prepared to enter the classroom as a resident teacher within months. She noted that they are not able to take over a classroom for approximately six months to a year. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Dr. Gary Thrift, Human Resources Officer, Baltimore City Public School System, said that the System has become much more vigilant and intensive about conducting criminal back ground checks on potential education employees. Mr. Disney suggested the creation of a Statewide Background Check Program.  Dr. Grasmick indicated that there is an educator information system in place which allows hiring staff to access records to see if a candidate has a flag on their record. She reported that Dr. Smeallie will be meeting with LEA human resource directors in January to update them on this new program.

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Thrift said that after the fourth year of teaching, the retention rate for teachers coming to education through alternative routes was found to be higher than that of those coming through the traditional training programs. Dr. Pilato said that Department personnel are tracking teacher retention in Prince George’s County, where a Transition to Teaching grant which began in 2002 produced 175 new teachers in PGCPS, all of whom are career changers. She said that so far there has been a high satisfaction for the rate of teacher retention. 

In response to a question by Dr. Root, Dr. Thrift, Sister Slear and Ms. Rhee all said that they see no problems with the new regulations for resident teacher certification and that all agree that the projects are working while keeping the standards high for teachers. 

Dr. Root thanked the presenters and said that he feels very confident in these new programs.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Pursuant to § 10-503(a)(1)(I) &(iii) and § 10-508(a)(1),(7), & (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dunbar Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, December 12, 2006, in Conference Room 8, 8th Floor, at the Nancy S. Grasmick Building.  All board members were present.  In attendance were Nancy S. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools, Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy, Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration, Joann Carter, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration, and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth M. Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:25 p.m.

There were four appeals reviewed in executive sessions:

· A.J. v. Prince George's County Board of Education – student expulsion

· S. L. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

· R. O. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - student transfer

· S. P. v. Montgomery County Board of Education - school transfer

The Board authorized the issuance of five opinions.  

· D. D.  v. Prince George’s Board of Education - student transfer

· Michael Gruber v. Baltimore County Board of Education - school redistricting

· Bonnie Harmon v. Cecil County Board of Education - employee termination

· Robert D. Jones v. Montgomery County Board of Education - school redistricting 

· W. v. Montgomery County School Board - school transfer

Ms. Kameen and Dr. Root presented the request to the State Board from the Kent County Board of Education to review a local board matter.  The Board voted unanimously to return the matter to the Kent County Board of Education for further consideration by that local board.

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on personnel matters concerning Talbot County Board of Education and personnel and financial matters concerning Baltimore City Public School System and Prince George’s County Public School System.  

Dr. Root presented internal board management issues, particularly a draft policy on voting for inclusion in the Board Manual.


The executive session ended at 1:45 p.m. 

RECONVENE
The meeting reconvened at 2 p.m.

2006 MASTER PLAN UPDATES
Dr. Grasmick reminded Board members that the Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act of 2002 required each local school system to develop, adopt and implement a five-year Master Plan and to submit annual updates to the Department. She introduced Ann Chafin, Assistant Superintendent, Division of Student, Family and School Services; and Dr. Tom Rhoades, Director, Comprehensive Planning & School Support Office, Division of Student, Family and School Services, to give a brief overview of this year’s reviews and staff recommendations. The Superintendent said that this is the first year in which all the updates to the Master Plans for every school district are being recommended for approval by the Board. She noted that the level of cooperation by all school system personnel has been tremendous.

Ms. Chafin introduced and commended Maureen Mirobito, Kim Bobola and Walter Sallee of her staff, who worked diligently on the review and approval of the initial Master Plans and the subsequent updates. She explained that the Plans provide, in one document, the strategies that school systems are implementing to overcome the challenges that they face in providing an appropriate education to all Maryland students.

Ms. Bobola reported on a work group that was formed to review and analyze the updates. Ms. Chafin invited Board Members to sit in on Master Plan reviews. Mr. Sallee discussed the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) Goals and discussed the progress made by local school systems to meet those goals. He said that many school systems have made improvement of middle school student performance a priority. 

In response to a question by Mr. Disney, Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Business Services, said that a report will be distributed at the end of the month which will include specific information on how funds are spent in each local school system to meet the goals of NCLB. She said the information from local school systems is becoming more precise and comprehensive. In addition, Dr. Grasmick said that a comprehensive evaluation of the implementation of the Bridge to Excellence in Public Education Act is being conducted by independent contractor, MGT of America, and that MGT will make an initial report at the end of this year. 

Ms. Mirobito explained that the target date in NCLB for Goal III was extended to help school systems provide highly qualified teachers in every classroom. 

Ms. Bobola reported that every school system identified Goal IV, providing safe, drug-free environments for learning, as a priority. 

Dr. Rhoades reported that the presentations provided by the Prince George’s and Baltimore City School Systems were outstanding. He said that every corrective action was addressed and completed within the existing budget by the BCPSS. He also said that all review panel members recommended approving the BCPSS two-year Master Plan.

Dr. Grasmick asked the review panel members to stand and be recognized. She acknowledged Dr. Abernathy, Dr. Boston, and Ms. Chinnia of the BCPSS and thanked them for their excellent Master Plan. She also thanked all of her staff for their hard work on this project. In answer to Mr. Tufaro’s question, Dr. Grasmick said that all local boards of education approved these plans.

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Ms. Chafin said that the MGT Report will provide information in its initial report on where local funding is being spent but that the effectiveness of the expenditures will be provided in the final report to the General Assembly which is due in December 2008. 
In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick said that a Task Force appointed to look at performance in middle schools will produce an interim report with strategies to be disseminated in early 2007 to school systems. She said this will help school systems deal with the difficult problems inherent in educating middle school students.

In response to a request by Mr. Brooks, Ms. Bobola provided some specific strategies used by local school systems to increase their High School Assessment (HSA) scores. Dr. Rhoades said that the Maryland Virtual Learning Opportunity Program (MVLOP) was included as a tool for students to use to assist in taking the HSA. 

There was brief discussion about several school systems that offered after-school and Saturday learning programs, the inclusion of teacher planning time and the inclusion of physical education in the school program within the Master Plans. Mr. Frazee said that he was very impressed with the initiatives being done and commented on the need to increase teacher compensation.

With no further discussion and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the 2006 Annual Updates for all 24 school systems. (In Favor – 12)

GIFTED AND TALENTED & SUMMER CENTERS UPDATES
Dr. Grasmick introduced Jeanne Paynter, Specialist, Gifted and Talented Education; Stephanie Zenker, Specialist, Maryland Summer Centers; and Elizabeth de los Santos, Coordinator of the Space Science Camp and a teacher at Marriott’s Ridge High School in Howard County. 

Ms. Paynter explained that the Maryland Summer Centers Program has completed its 39th year and is funded through the State Legislature and student tuition. She noted that State funding has remained flat for 39 years and that this level of funding is no longer adequate to provide excellence in programming.   She said that the Centers provide advanced-level, performance-based learning opportunities in the visual and performing arts, engineering, creative writing, history, mathematics, science, and technology for approximately 1000 Maryland students annually in grades 4 – 12. Ms. Paynter discussed the concerted efforts made to attract under-represented school populations and the excellent progress made.
Ms. Paynter introduced Elizabeth de los Santos who directed the Space Science Summer Program held in Howard County.  Ms. Santos introduced two groups of students from the program and asked them to present their projects conducted at the Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory. The first group described their exploration of Venus ONE and the second group discussed their efforts to prevent an asteroid from colliding with Earth. The Board and the audience applauded the students’ work and the support of their parents and the summer center staff.

Ms. Zenker reported that a new program initiative has been untaken within the Division of Instruction with funds provided by a three year Jacob Javits federal grant. The Primary Talent Development (PTD) program develops critical and creative thinking and problem-solving behaviors in PreK-2 students using age appropriate performance-based instruction. She said the PTD instructional program is science-based and includes all students. She said this allows teachers to look at students beginning in first grade in order to identify gifted and talented students. She noted that this is being implemented in St. Mary’s County Public Schools and that the staff will report to the Board next year on its success rate.

The Superintendent thanked the families of the students who participated as well as the members of the Gifted and Talented Advisory Committee. She said that this program is a very important initiative that begins in the first year of a child’s education. She noted the vast amount of funding spent on remediation for students as compared to the small amount spent on gifted and talented students. 

In response to a question by Ms. Cooper, Ms. Paynter said that school principals are being notified when under-represented students (African American) are unable to complete the application process to be included in the program. She said that there is a concerted effort to remedy some of these problems. She reported that there are residential and non-residential centers and that some school systems have provided transportation, which is one of the ongoing concerns of this type of program since transportation is very costly to school systems.
Dr. Queral commended the group for their excellent work and outreach to Hispanic students. She also explained that Spanish translations are difficult and intimidating for Hispanic parents to understand and the need for one-on-one discussions with them to help guide them and their children into these programs. Ms. Paynter assured Dr. Queral that presentations are being conducted with Hispanic parents that include translators to provide clear and understandable dialogue.

Dr. Allen also expressed the need to provide assistance to under-educated parents in order to get their students involved in these programs.

Dr. Root thanked the presenters and parents, teachers and administrators for their support and hard work.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Dr. Root reported that no one had signed up to provide public comment.
REQUEST
Regarding the local school system Master Plans, Mr. Butta requested a more detailed report which reflects the goals for each local school system and the progress made in meeting those goals over the past five years. Dr. Joanne Carter said that local school systems do provide this data and that a report can be prepared. Dr. Grasmick said that the Executive Summaries will be reconfigured in the future to include this data.

ADJOURNMENT
Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Board meeting adjourned at 4:25 p.m. (In Favor – 12)
RECONVENE
The Board meeting reconvened at 9:05 a.m. on Wednesday, December 13, 2006. All members were present except Mr. Disney.

NATIONAL TEACHER OF THE YEAR UPDATE
The Superintendent explained that the Maryland Teacher of the Year is automatically considered for the prestigious honor of National Teacher of the Year. She said that this year Kimberly Oliver, Maryland Teacher of the Year from Montgomery County, was selected as the National Teacher of the Year. Dr. Grasmick expressed her deep pride in Ms. Oliver’s selection stating that she is and has been an excellent representative for Maryland teachers. She also introduced and thanked Darla Strouse for her work in support of the Teacher of the Year Program.
Ms. Oliver thanked the Board and Department staff for their confidence and support. She described the past six months as a “whirlwind adventure” enumerating the various activities in which she participated all over the United States and Japan. She said it has been a pleasure representing Maryland schools.

Dr. Grasmick said “what a great ambassador you are for us.”

In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Ms. Oliver said that there are many experiences she will share with her students and colleagues when she returns to her classroom.

Dr. Root said “Your enthusiasm is contagious” and thanked her on behalf of the Board.

REPORT OF THE TASK FORCE ON THE EDUCATION OF AFRICAN AMERICAN MALES
Dr. Grasmick explained that in 2003, Maryland’s PreK-16 Leadership Council established a Task Force on the Education of African American Males with the charge to evaluate and report on the State’s efforts and progress to address the continuing school performance and educational achievement problems that imperil the future of African American males. She introduced the Co-Chairs of the Task Force, Orlan Johnson, Esq., member of the University System of Maryland Board of Regents and State Board Vice-President Dunbar Brooks, to report on the findings of the Task Force.

Mr. Johnson explained that the Task Force determined that interventions are needed very early in a child’s educational career and that the consequences of the problems facing African American males become a workforce issue for the State of Maryland. He recognized Nan Mulqueen, the writer of this important Report.

Mr. Brooks discussed the influx of jobs coming to Maryland over the next several years which require a highly-educated workforce. He said turning around black males who comprise 19% of our student population to fill these positions is a very important step in meeting the needs of Maryland’s workforce. He noted that this can only be done with the collaboration of many agencies in Maryland. He described the “crushing sense of urgency” for accomplishing this mission.

Mr. Johnson noted the shortage of Hispanic and African American males in the teaching ranks. Mr. Tufaro commented on the difficulties of eliminating lesser qualified teachers due to union contracts. Mr. Johnson said that there is a huge influx of new highly-qualified teachers coming into the systems each year. Mr. Tufaro said that, he feels, the union contract in Baltimore City is not providing the greatest degree of advocacy for students and parents by allowing lesser qualified teachers to remain in the classroom.  Mr. Brooks said that advocacy begins with local school boards and urged that the Baltimore City Board of Schools Commissioners work with the union to ameliorate the difficulties in the schools. 

Dr. Grasmick stated that the newly-elected President of the Maryland State Teachers Association, Clara Floyd, has been an incredible collaborator who is an advocate for the best interests of students and teachers. She suggested that it would be helpful for the Board to work with the leaders of the teacher unions to convene a public session where the issues raised by Mr. Tufaro and other issues dealing with students and teachers could be addressed.
Mr. Johnson and Mr. Brooks discussed the following recommendations of the Task Force:

· Skilled, culturally competent teachers

· High standards and academic opportunity

· In-school support

· Family and community support

· Prevention and intervention services

· College preparation and financial assistance

Dr. Pizzigati expressed the need to revisit these recommendations on a periodic basis to monitor the Report’s effectiveness.

Mr. Brooks concluded his presentation with “It’s not just about the poor. It’s about the development of African American people.”

Mr. Butta, who is a member of the PreK-16 Leadership Council, expressed concern that too little responsibility is placed on the local school systems to do their part in turning around the academic achievement of African American males.

Dr. Allen expressed the need for lifestyle changes among African American families. Ms. Miles concurred with Mr. Butta on the necessity for local school systems to “buy into” this endeavor. She thanked the Task Force for its monumental work.

Mr. Frazee noted the importance of providing mentors and a concrete plan of action. 

Ms. Cooper offered the Board’s complete support and assistance. She also mentioned the need to change the perception among students that education is bad thing. Ms. Cooper also commented on the importance of school counselors encouraging students to excel.

Mr. Goodall said that the Board pledges its support in this project.

Dr. Grasmick explained that the Report will be presented to the PreK-16 Leadership Council in March.

Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Ms. Miles, and with unanimous agreement, the Board endorsed the Report and agreed to forward its recommendations for action to the PreK-16 Leadership Council. (In Favor – 11)

Dr. Root said that “there are two components – educational and cultural. Together we will get something accomplished.”

Dr. Grasmick acknowledged the work of Deputy State Superintendent Skipp Sanders and the former Superintendent of Schools in Wicomico County and current CEO of the BCPSS, Dr. Charlene Cooper Boston, on their participation in this difficult project.

DIVISION OF EARLY CHILDHOOD DEVELOPMENT (DECD) STRATEGIC PLAN
The Superintendent explained that many children come to school unprepared to be successful. She said they spend many years trying to catch up and, frequently, don’t ever close that gap. Dr. Grasmick said that this illustrates the importance of early childhood education. She reported that Maryland is the only state in the nation that has combined child care and early childhood education under the leadership of one department.   The merger of the Child Care Administration and the Early Childhood Education Branch took effect July 1, 2005, and is now known as the Division of Early Childhood Development. She introduced Dr. Rolf Grafwallner, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Early Childhood Development, to share the progress made to integrate the activities within this Division.

Dr. Graffwallner introduced Margo Sipes, Director of the Downtown Baltimore Child Care Center; Donna Fowler, family child care provider and President of Maryland Family Child Care Provider Association; and Vanessa Jones, Baltimore Child Care Resource and Referral Center, Head Start Education Coordinator. 

Dr. Graffwallner reported on the Strategic Plan for the new Division which includes benchmarks and action steps for the next three years designed to improve the learning opportunities for all children. He noted that many of the processes in the Plan are already in place and showing success. He reported that a Task Force on Universal Preschool Education is currently deliberating and that a consolidation of licensure is currently underway.

Ms. Jones discussed the collaboration of the Department with Head Start, an organization which has played a large role in strengthening families. She said that the DECD Strategic Plan includes a professional development component for child care providers which will afford an excellent learning opportunity for Head Start staff. She thanked the Board, the Department and Dr. Graffwallner for their support.

Ms. Sipes of the Downtown Baltimore Child Care Center, funded by a Hoyer Enhancement Grant, said that the Downtown Center currently has two licensed centers which serve approximately 120 children. She said the Center entered into an agreement with the Baltimore City Public School System to provide an age one through kindergarten public school program. She expressed her delight in the merging of pre-school child care with K-12. She noted, however, the difficulties in recruiting high quality teachers since child care providers receive very low compensation for a very difficult and important job. 

Donna Fowler also expressed her support for the DECD Strategic Plan which includes the provision of professional development of necessary skills to child care providers.

In response to a question by Mr. Goodall, Ms. Sipes said that character education is a primary focus of all child care providers. 

Dr. Root thanked the presenters and said “early childhood education is extremely important. What you do lays the foundation for everything.”

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to endorse the DECD Strategic Plan. (In Favor – 11)

Dr. Root noted that the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) had just released an excellent report on early childhood education which was the result of the work of a study group chaired by Dr. Pizzigati. 

CHARTER SCHOOL EVALUATION REPORT
Dr. Grasmick introduced Mr. Patrick Crain, Director, Office of School Innovations, to provide an overview of the 2006 independent evaluation of the Maryland Charter School Programs as required by law.

Mr. Crain reported that there are currently 23 charter schools in Maryland and nine new schools approved for next year. He said that a Request for Proposal for an independent evaluation of the Program was distributed and that Dr. Lauren Rhim of the University of Maryland, College Park was selected to conduct the evaluation. He said that Dr. Rhim will provide an overview of the evaluation and its findings.

Dr. Rhim discussed the process used to conduct the evaluation as well as the findings, barriers and recommendations for the continuation of the Maryland Charter School Program. She noted barriers include access to facilities and facility financing, per pupil funding, single authorizer system and limited operational autonomy. 

Mr. Crain provided the Board with the recommendations and the Department’s response to those recommendations. He noted the need for a Charter School Law which could produce grant monies to sustain Charter Schools. He reported that the BCPSS has offered excess facilities to be used for Charter Schools.

Dr. Queral stated her strong belief in Charter Schools and said that alternative authorizers and transportation are the two most difficult aspects in providing Charter Schools in Maryland.

In response to a concern expressed by Mr. Butta on the lack of academic evaluations, Dr. Rhim explained that a first-year evaluation of schools of choice is difficult because the schools all have students that begin on different levels depending on the type of school it is. She explained that some Charter Schools are comprised entirely of low achieving students; therefore, their progress must be measured differently than students in a regular public school. 

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Mr. Crain said that he would get information on whether the BCPSS has set aside adequate funding for Charter Schools in their budget. 

Dr. Root thanked Dr. Rhim and Mr. Crain for an excellent report and said that the evaluation will be provided to the Maryland General Assembly as mandated by law.

COMAR 13A.12.01.05a (3) (d) GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATES

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, explained that this amendment would add the option of another form of evidence for meeting certification requirements. He noted that no comments were received subsequent to the publication of this amendment in the Maryland Register. 

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved amendments to COMAR 13A.12.01.05a (3) (d) General Requirements for Professional Certificates. (In Favor – 11)

COMAR 13A.12.01.12 REINSTATEMENT OF A CERTIFICATE

Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification and Accreditation, explained that this amendment provides alignment of certification requirements for experienced professionals irrespective of past Maryland certification and facilitates the ability of local school systems to attract and hire such individuals. 

Upon motion by Mr. Butta, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved an amendment to COMAR 13A.12.01.12 Reinstatement of a Certificate. (In Favor – 11)

ANNOUNCEMENT
Dr. Root reminded the Board of a dinner following the State Board meeting on January 30, 2007, with the Professional Standards and Teacher Education Board (PSTEB).

OPINIONS

Ms. Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· #06-35 Don Dobson v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – student transfer (Board affirmed the local board’s decision)

· #06-36 Michael Gruber v. Baltimore County Board of Education – school redistricting (Board affirmed the local board’s decision)

· #06-37 Bonnie Harmon v. Cecil County Board of Education – employee termination (Board affirmed the local board’s decision)

· #06-38 Robert D. Jones v. Montgomery County Board of Education – redistricting (Board affirmed the local board’s decision)

· #06-39 A.W. v. Montgomery County Board of Education – student transfer (Board affirmed the local board’s decision)

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Dr. Allen, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the meeting adjourned at 12:40 p.m. (In favor – 11)

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary, Treasurer
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